

Space Arms Control: A Hybrid Approach

Brian G. Chow

Abstract

Space arms control proposals such as the Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space (PPWT) have failed to become treaties in spite of countless efforts over the past 50 years. These proposals will not work in the emerging space proximity-operations era. This article proposes a hybrid approach to space arms control based on restricting the locations in space of some potential space weapons while banning other types of space weapons outright. The core of any hybrid space arms control (HSAC) treaty should prohibit satellites, whether for antisatellite (ASAT) or peaceful purposes, from positioning too close to more than an innocuous threshold number of another country's satellites and authorize preemptive self-defense as a last resort countermeasure. This article also proposes a comprehensive list of space arms control measures, which can be added to the core proposal to more effectively manage both traditional and emerging space weapons.

In June 2018, the United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs will celebrate the 50th anniversary of the first United Nations Conference on the Exploration and Peaceful Uses of Outer Space. The conference is an opportunity “for the international community to gather and consider the future course of global cooperation for the benefit of humankind.”¹ Indeed, there is much to celebrate since the space age began because the world has reaped abundant benefits from satellites. We have established five treaties and a number of transparency and confidence-building measures for space activities.² But, in spite of countless efforts,

Brian G. Chow is an independent policy analyst with over 25 years as a senior physical scientist specializing in space and national security. He holds a PhD in physics from Case Western Reserve University and an MBA with distinction and PhD in finance from the University of Michigan. This piece builds on Chow's previous *Strategic Studies Quarterly* article, “Stalkers in Space: Defeating the Threat,” Summer 2017. Contact at: brianchow.sp@gmail.com.

these treaties and measures focus on civil and commercial activities and cannot control space weapons other than weapons of mass destruction in orbit. One of the greatest emerging threats in space comes from unmanned proximity operations. These operations require maneuvering a spacecraft close enough to another object in space to make physical contact with the other object or affect the object in some way.³ To date, the intent of unmanned proximity operations has been for peaceful purposes such as active debris removal (ADR) or on-orbit servicing (OOS). However, a spacecraft that can perform ADR or OOS can also be readily commanded to grapple and destroy an adversary's satellite. Currently the United States, China, Russia, the European Union, and other countries are pursuing R&D programs for satellites to perform ADR and OOS. Each nation is planning to provide such services in early 2020 and beyond. To perform these peaceful services, a country needs to master the skill of unmanned proximity operations.

In a 2017 *Strategic Studies Quarterly* article, I argued that antisatellite weapons (ASAT), called space stalkers, could be placed on orbit in peacetime and maneuvered to tailgate US satellites during a crisis and attack from such close proximity that the United States would not have time to prevent damage.⁴ I further argued that deterring and defending against space stalkers would require prohibiting satellites, whether for antisatellite or peaceful purposes, from being too close to more than an innocuous threshold number of another country's satellites. Today, more arms control measures should be implemented to further improve effectiveness and affordability in dealing not only with space stalkers, but other emerging space weapons as well. Without successful arms control, our continued "peaceful uses of outer space" will be in jeopardy. During 2018, the international community should take advantage of the seriousness and enthusiasm of the momentous 50th anniversary to establish an initiative for a new approach to space arms control. A hybrid space arms control (HSAC) treaty is needed because current proposals have not worked and will not work in the future. Moreover, implementing effective space arms control is urgent because by early 2020, ADR and OOS demonstrations will be completed, regular services will begin, and these spacecraft can be used as space stalkers.

This article first describes the emerging proximity operations era and the problems with traditional space arms control. Then, it presents the core of a hybrid space arms control treaty. Next it proposes additional

HSAC measures to complement the core proposal. Finally, the article arrays space weapons into six categories that could help manage space weapons, creating the ultimate hybrid space arms control. Taken together, the hybrid approach proposed here will help expand the peaceful benefits from space without the threat of space weapons in the emerging proximity-operations era.

The Emerging Proximity-Operations Era and Traditional Space Arms Control

Since 2007, the United Nations Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space has adopted a set of space debris mitigation guidelines.⁵ These guidelines are important and necessary but not sufficient to deal with the growing space debris problem. Following the well-accepted Kessler Syndrome theory,⁶ NASA scientist J.-C. Liou found that, if active debris removal starts in 2020 with an annual removal rate of 5 massive intact objects (such as decommissioned satellites and derelict rocket bodies), debris population in the low Earth orbits (LEO) would stabilize over the next 200 years.⁷ Space scientist Nicholas Johnson concluded that “in the long term, the removal of large orbital debris will be essential to the sustainability of space operations.”⁸ Studies at the European Space Agency arrived at a rate “on the order of 5-10 objects” per year.⁹ A report based on the Third International Interdisciplinary Space Debris Congress arrived at a rate of 9.1 objects per year.¹⁰ Thus, all these major studies are consistent that roughly a high single-digit number of massive intact objects per year needs to be removed.

However, these studies did not consider the recent dramatic growth of 14,000 to 16,000 small satellites to be launched into LEOs over the next 10 years—in contrast to merely 1,071 LEO satellites of any size worldwide as of 31 August 2017.¹¹ Extrapolating from the estimate by scientist H. G. Lewis and his team that about one additional intact object needs to be removed per year for the additional 1,080 small LEO satellites they analyzed, I estimate that about 14 additional removals are required for the additional 14,000 to 16,000 small satellites.¹² Adding this to the earlier single-digit removal produces the need to remove about two dozen massive intact objects every year to keep space debris from increasing and to ensure the debris environment remains suitable for peaceful uses. However, uncertainties in prediction and provision of

a safety margin could increase debris removal demand, which in any case should be monitored and updated regularly.

In June 2016, Xinhua, the official press agency of China, reported that onboard the inaugural launch of a new generation carrier rocket Long March-7 was an “Aolong-1” spacecraft, which was a demonstrator of space debris cleaning.¹³ It re-entered the atmosphere on 27 August 2016 after completing a short-duration demonstration mission.¹⁴ Spaceflight 101.com reported “according to Chinese space officials, Aolong-1 is only the first in a series of satellites tasked with the collection of space debris as the country develops the technology needed to retrieve small debris up to [the size of an] entire spacecraft to be safely brought to a destructive re-entry.”¹⁵ The European Union also has a program to demonstrate the removal of space debris and aims to remove the defunct 8-ton remote-sensing satellite Envisat from LEO around 2023.¹⁶ In essence these developments and others by major spacefaring nations mean that the space will be weaponized by early 2020, even if we do not count demonstrators as weapons.

In addition to debris removal, countries are pursuing on-orbit servicing. For example, the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA) Robotic Servicing of Geosynchronous Satellites R&D program aims to provide services including high-resolution inspection; correction of some types of mechanical anomalies, such as solar array and antenna deployment malfunctions; relocation and other orbital maneuvers; installation of attachable payloads to enable upgrades or new capabilities; and refueling to extend the service life of satellites.¹⁷

The United States and China will likely complete their developmental and demonstration OOS programs and provide services such as refueling also in the early 2020s. Once any country has such a spacecraft in orbit, there is no reason to deny other countries following suit for commercial and/or national security purposes. Since OOS spacecraft will have rendezvous and robotic capabilities even more advanced than those for ADR, they become even more threatening as space stalkers. In effect, weaponization of space will happen by default in the early 2020s and beyond and will be unavoidable and irreversible.

Traditional Space Arms Control Ineffective

In the emerging space proximity-operations era, space weapons will be technically synonymous with ADR and OOS. The difference is in

the intent of whether such spacecraft are used for peaceful or ASAT purposes. Our space defense and deterrence cannot count on adversaries to always have peaceful intent. Also, in the emerging era, traditional space arms control will not be able to prevent weapons in space. Article IV of the Outer Space Treaty states that “State Parties to the Treaty undertake not to place in orbit around the Earth any objects carrying nuclear weapons or any other kinds of weapons of mass destruction.”¹⁸ While it is critical to ban weapons of mass destruction in space, subsequent treaties and transparency and confidence-building measures have done little to control or ban the placement of conventional weapons in space. Treaty proposals under consideration by the United Nations are mainly those proposed by Russia and China.

Russia and China have been taking the lead to ban weapons in space. Their latest version of the draft Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space treaty (PPWT, hereafter the Prevention Treaty) was issued 12 June 2014.¹⁹ On 3 September 2014, the US analysis submitted to the Conference on Disarmament stated, “The draft PPWT (CD/1985) proposed by Russia and China, like the 2008 version, remains fundamentally flawed.” It concluded that “the United States has determined that the 2014 draft PPWT does not satisfy the President’s criteria in the 2010 US National Space Policy for considering space arms control concepts and proposals, namely, that they must be equitable, effectively verifiable, and enhance the national security of the United States and its allies.”²⁰ This conclusion is based on three major reasons.

First, the United States stated: “There is no integral verification regime to help monitor or verify the limitation on the placement of weapons in space. . . . Moreover, the United States has maintained that it is not possible with existing technologies or cooperative measures to effectively verify an agreement banning space-based weapons.”²¹ Russia and China responded that “PPWT is similar to the provision of the Outer Space Treaty of 1967. . . . The Outer Space Treaty does not provide for any mechanism for verifying the fulfilment of this obligation and during the half a century that it has been in force no questions about verification have been raised.”²² Basically, the United States insists on verification, but Russia and China argue that, if no country including the United States complains about the lack of verification for the Outer Space Treaty, the United States should not demand a verification regime for the Prevention Treaty. Russia and China actually do not object to

verification—if it is possible. As they stated: “However, we continue to believe that the development of a verification mechanism would be desirable for the subsequent full implementation of PPWT.”²³

Second, the United States stated: “Typically, arms control treaties that prohibit the deployment of a class of weapon also prohibit the possession, testing, production, and stockpiling of such weapons to prevent a country from rapidly breaking out of such treaties. The PPWT contains no such prohibitions and thus a Party could develop a readily deployable space-based weapons break-out capability.”²⁴ Russia and China responded that:

The Russian Federation and the People’s Republic of China maintain that the prohibition against the possession, testing, production and stockpiling of space-based weapons does not contradict the purposes of PPWT. Furthermore, one of the principles that guided defining the scope of the treaty consisted in setting limitations that could be monitored. (Such monitoring capability is dealt with, for example, in document CD/1785 submitted by Canada in 2006.) Effective monitoring of ‘research, development, production, and terrestrial storage of space-based weapons’ — on which there is no prohibition, as is pointed out in the United States document — is not feasible in practical terms for objective reasons.²⁵

Basically, Russia and China do not object to “prohibit the possession, testing, production and stockpiling of such weapons,” as the United States insists. Rather they are being practical “in setting limitations that could be monitored.” Thus, Russia and China should have no objection that the prohibition of tailgating another country’s satellites can be observed and thereby, monitored.

Third, the United States claimed: “The Treaty does not address the most pressing, existing threat to outer space systems: terrestrially-based anti-satellite weapon systems. There is no prohibition on the research, development, testing, production, storage, or deployment of terrestrially-based anti-satellite weapons; thus, such capabilities could be used to substitute for, and perform the functions of, space-based weapons.”²⁶ Russia and China responded that,

While anti-satellite weapons as a class of weapons are not prohibited under the draft PPWT, the proliferation of such weapons is restricted through a comprehensive ban on the placement in outer space of weapons of any kind, including anti-satellite weapons. A ban on ground-based anti-satellite (ASAT) weapon systems has been introduced into PPWT through the ban on the use of force, regardless of its source, against space objects.²⁷

Russia and China argue that ground-based ASATs are covered in the draft Prevention Treaty “through the ban on the use of force.” They clarify their argument by stating that “Furthermore, we would like to emphasize that in acceding to PPWT . . . the placement of weapons of any kind in outer space and the use or threat of force are prohibited.”²⁸ Russia and China have made three additional important observations in their response to the US analysis of the Prevention Treaty:

1. There is a need for “reaching a common understanding of the right to self-defense under the Charter as regards outer space in the United Nations Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (COPUOS).”
2. “Furthermore, it is worth noting that the Charter was drafted before the space age had begun and, consequently, in our view, the unqualified and direct application of the provisions of the Charter to such a sensitive area of international relations as outer space development requires further elaboration and clarification through negotiation between States.”
3. There is “the need for clarification of the issue of the use of force in outer space on the grounds provided for under the Charter.”²⁹

“No First Placement” Initiative Led by Russia

On 7 December 2015, the United Nations General Assembly adopted Resolution 70/27 entitled “No first placement of weapons in outer space.” It “Encourages all States, especially spacefaring nations, to consider the possibility of upholding as appropriate a political commitment not to be the first to place weapons in outer space.”³⁰ Ambassador Robert Wood, US Permanent Representative to the Conference on Disarmament, explained that the resolution “does not adequately define space weapons, leaving the nonbinding resolution difficult to enforce, or for compliance with the agreed-upon measures to be verified.”³¹ Indeed, space weapons undefined or ambiguously defined has been an ongoing problem in both the no first placement initiative and the proposed Prevention Treaty. Since the same spacecraft designed for debris removal or servicing can readily serve as a space weapon at a moment’s notice, no first placement of weapons in space would amount to no ADR and OOS, which is incompatible with reality. However, a hybrid space arms

control approach that allows ADR and OOS spacecraft but prohibits close proximity to another country's satellites offers a win-win solution. The common ground among the United States, Russia, and China can be used to form the basis for a hybrid approach.

The Core of Hybrid Space Arms Control

While the Outer Space Treaty of 1967 bans weapons of mass destruction in space, there has been little success in controlling conventional space weapons in spite of substantial efforts led by Russia and China over the last 50 years. The United States has yet to offer a viable alternative proposal and has been relegated to a naysayer with diminishing support from other countries, including its allies and friends. For example, on 30 October 2014, the United Nations Disarmament Committee approved the text of a draft resolution to the General Assembly to urge an early start to substantive work on the 2014 updated draft Prevention Treaty. The recorded vote was 126 in favor to 4 against (Israel, Ukraine, United States, Georgia). The European Union, Australia, Japan, South Korea, and others totaled 46 abstentions. The committee also approved the draft resolution on No First Placement Initiative with identical recorded votes. Further, the committee approved the draft resolution on the Prevention of An Arms Race in Outer Space by a recorded vote of 180 in favor to none against, with 2 abstentions (United States and Israel).³² By proposing and actively pursuing practical space arms control, the United States can regain leadership and worldwide support to ensure beneficial space activities without the dangerous side effects of space weapons.

The current US national space strategy cannot deal with the space stalker threat.³³ However, a new space arms control proposal can deter and defend against space stalkers, while the United States and other countries continue to use their existing and developing strategies and assets to deal with traditional threats such as ground-launched ASATs as well as other new threats such as cyberattack.

This new space arms control differs from traditional approaches such as those proposed by Russia and China, in four important ways:

1. Some space weapons cannot be banned.
2. Non-bannable space weapons can still be controlled.
3. Treaty verification is required.

4. Self-defense should be allowed after treaty violation before or after actual attack.

Non-Bannable Space Weapons in the Emerging Era

The proposed Prevention Treaty defines weapon in outer space as “any outer space object or component thereof which has been produced or converted to destroy, damage or disrupt normal functioning of objects in outer space, on the Earth’s surface or in its atmosphere.”³⁴ According to the Prevention Treaty, space stalkers would be prevented from being placed in space. Unfortunately, once ADR or OOS spacecraft are deployed in space, the same spacecraft can be simply retasked, maneuver near any other country’s satellites for space stalking, and attack upon command. Therefore, abiding by the Prevention Treaty would imply banning the placement of ADR and OOS satellites.

There are three reasons the United States should not attempt to ban debris removal and servicing spacecraft to deal with space stalking threat. First, ADR spacecraft are necessary in the emerging era to prevent the space debris population from increasing and hindering the peaceful uses of space. Also, as space technologies continue to become more capable and less expensive, it is highly advantageous to have some satellite services performed in space. Second, as noted earlier, China will likely deploy both ADR and OOS spacecraft in the early 2020s and Russia is likely to follow suit in the 2020s. Even if the United States wanted to delay ADR and OOS deployment for the benefit of preventing space stalker threat, it could not dissuade China and Russia from such a deployment. Third, and most importantly, there is a way to both deter and defend against space stalkers and still be able to benefit from the presence of ADR and OOS spacecraft.

Controlling Non-Bannable Space Weapons

Space weapons being non-bannable does not mean they are uncontrollable. Space stalkers can be controlled by prohibiting them from being simultaneously placed too close to and threatening another country’s satellites. For example, if the United States wants to deter and defend against simultaneous space-stalking attacks against geosynchronous Earth orbit (GEO) satellites, it could declare that any country positioning its space objects of any kind (i.e. whether space stalker or ordinary

satellite, as one cannot reliably distinguish them once they are in space) within 0.2 degree in longitude (148 km in minimum separation) or inclination of more than a threshold number of another country's satellites as an aggressor. The minimum degree separation requirement should be determined and approved by the DOD before State Department negotiations with the international community. The defender would also have the right to exercise self-defense as the last resort even before an actual attack. Additionally, countries should coordinate and limit the number of ADR and OOS spacecraft in space, as a larger number would increase the possible space stalker threat. It is feasible to arrive at both useful and practical limits. For example, both the United States and China need not reposition any of their operational satellites to observe the above suggested rule of 0.2 degree minimum satellite separation between any pair of US-China GEO satellites.³⁵

In sum, China, Russia, and the United States likely agree that ADR and OOS will be needed for essential space missions in the 2020s and beyond. China and Russia will recognize that “a ban on the placement of weapons of any kind in outer space” is no longer possible since ADR and OOS spacecraft can be retasked as weapons.³⁶ Placing satellites—whether weapons or nonweapons—in space but restricting their locations may well be the only viable alternative to control them. This core or foundational proposal can keep the peaceful and important services of ADR and OOS spacecraft while not allowing them to morph into a space stalker threat. As any country can be threatened by space stalkers, all countries will benefit from controlling them.

Treaty Verification Required

President Reagan's favorite adage, “Trust, but verify,” applies to space treaties as well. The United States insists on verification, while Russia and China do not include it in the proposed Prevention Treaty because verification is not possible in their formulation. However, Russia and China “believe that the development of a verification mechanism would be desirable.”³⁷ Since compliance and violation of a ‘no simultaneous tailgating’ provision can be detected and monitored, the United States, China, and Russia as well as other countries can find verification of this foundational proposal desirable and agreeable. The hybrid approach can resolve the verification issue by allowing certain weapons to be space based but prohibiting their being too closely placed (e.g. within 0.2

degree in longitude or inclination) to another country's satellites. By banning space weapons being too close instead of outright, the United States should find that it is "possible with existing technologies and/or cooperative measures," such as space surveillance systems and requiring ADR/OOS spacecraft to broadcast their positions 24/7, "to effectively verify an agreement banning space-based weapons" being too close to US satellites.³⁸ Thus, the US condition for verification is satisfied.

At the same time, the United States should understand that "the possession, testing, production, and stockpiling" of some weapons, such as space stalkers, does not lead to "rapidly breaking out of" the hybrid treaty since it is not broken (rather alerted) by the rapidly increased number of space stalkers present in space, but by space stalkers being too close to US satellites. Finally, compared to the current state of no space arms control, a hybrid approach that restricts placement locations would be far better.

Right of Self-Defense

The international community is ambiguous whether a country is allowed to tailgate any number of another country's satellites. Also, the current US national security space strategy is ambiguous about preemptive self-defense, including when it faces a threat from space stalkers.³⁹ Under these two dangerous ambiguities, China could reason that space stalkers would be the best type of ASATs to present the United States with two bad choices. First, the United States could preemptively destroy the space stalkers to save the targeted satellites so as to maintain space support to military operations during crisis and war. However, without discussing and resolving these two ambiguities with the international community in peacetime, the United States could be condemned as the aggressor who fired the first shot, which led to a war in space possibly spreading to Earth—something both sides tried to avoid. Second, the United States could fight ineffectively without the support of some critical satellites. Facing these two bad choices, the United States might end up not intervening at all. This would be the perfect outcome for China, as it prevented US intervention without firing a single shot.

To attain space security in the emerging era, the world needs to remove these two ambiguities now. First, countries should agree and declare, in peacetime, that the country that positions real or plausible space stalkers to simultaneously threaten another country's satellites is

considered the aggressor. Second, the country whose satellites are under such a threat has the right of preemptive self-defense as a last resort to disable the threat.

So, what should be the common understanding of the right to self-defense under the charter as regards outer space? The self-defense doctrine for US policies in space and on Earth, as well as other nations' policies, has long been strongly influenced by Article 51 of the United Nations Charter: "Nothing in the present Charter shall impair the inherent right of individual or collective self-defence if armed attack occurs against a Member of the United Nations."⁴⁰ Georgetown University professor of government and foreign service Anthony Arend stated, "Although the basic contours of Article 51 seem straightforward, its effect on the customary right of anticipatory self-defense is unclear."⁴¹ There are two interpretations: restrictive and broad of "armed attack occurs" in Article 51. Legal scholars, who are proponents of a restrictive interpretation, allow self-defense only after attack has started. Other legal scholars take a broad view that the charter does not "impair the inherent right" embedded in the customary international laws, which allow anticipatory or preemptive self-defense if certain conditions are met. Typical conditions were suggested as far back as 1842 by US Secretary of State Daniel Webster in the Caroline case. Subsequently, jurists like Roberto Ago in 1980 came to a similar set of conditions: "necessity," "proportionality," and "immediacy."⁴² The 9/11 terrorist attacks in 2001 confirmed the need of preemptive self-defense in specific situations and led to the 2002 US National Security Strategy: "For centuries, international law recognized that nations need not suffer an attack before they can lawfully take action to defend themselves against forces that present an imminent danger of attack."⁴³ This premise should apply to preemptive self-defense against space stalkers as well because Ago's three conditions are met.⁴⁴ Thus, preemption against space stalkers would comply with the broad view of Article 51. However, for those insisting on its restrictive interpretation, the United States should respond that such an interpretation drafted in October 1945 understandably could not anticipate and counter the space stalker threat seven decades later. As quoted earlier, Russia and China observed that "the [United Nations] Charter was drafted before the space age" and that the "application of the provisions of the Charter" to "outer space development requires further elaboration and clarification."⁴⁵ Article 51 was designed against armed attack that takes time

to prepare and gives warning by the massing of soldiers and weapon systems for an attack. The defender would have alternative responses, including the referral of the threat to the United Nations for peaceful resolution. Articles VI and VII of the Prevention Treaty also recommend “assistance of the executive organization of the Treaty, submitting relevant evidence for further consideration of the dispute, which includes the claim that a violation of the Treaty is taking place.”⁴⁶ However, in the case of space stalkers, there is no time for referral and no means other than preemption to neutralize the imminent threat.

In sum, the common understanding of the right to self-defense should include the preemption of space stalkers. Should Russia, China, and/or the United States reject such preemptive actions, they need to offer a viable alternative and explain why the alternative is more practical and effective than the one proposed here.

Benefits of the Hybrid Core

The foundational or core proposal is a significant improvement in three ways. First, it is better than the status quo of no space arms control at all. Currently, the world is ambiguous whether space stalking is threatening or peaceful and whether preemption as last resort is defensive or a pretext for aggression. Consequently, a country could be tempted to use space stalkers to prevent a third country’s intervention in a conflict or intimidate its adversary into submission. The use of space stalking could create crisis instability and trigger a war in space and on Earth that could kill untold numbers of combatants and noncombatants. The core proposal clarifies and condemns space stalking as aggression and permits preemption. It unambiguously informs the aggressor that blackmailing with space stalkers is destabilizing and, in any case, futile.

Second, Russia and China stated that the purpose of the Prevention Treaty is “very specific: a ban on the placement of weapons of any kind in outer space and a ban on the use of force or threat of the use of force against outer space objects.”⁴⁷ Thus, the means is banning “placement of weapons,” while the goal is banning “the use of force or threat of the use of force.” However, the means of the Prevention Treaty is not possible in the presence of ADR and OOS satellites in the emerging era of proximity operations. Most interestingly, by replacing the means of outright banning with prohibiting the threatening configuration of space stalking, the foundational proposal can now attain the goal of PPWT.

China and Russia, as well as the United States, should find that the foundational proposal offers a viable new means to attain their ultimate goal of banning “the use of force or threat of the use of force against outer space objects.”

Third, if the foundational proposal fails to gain support from countries such as China and Russia, the proposal could still have a second chance to turn into a treaty. As long as the United States gains overwhelming support from its allies and friends, it can still declare that it will unilaterally observe the proposal, namely, that it will not pose a space stalking threat to another country’s satellites but that it will reserve the right of preemption as the last resort if its satellites are threatened by space stalkers. Once the United States adopts this policy, the space stalking threat would no longer deter US intervention. Naturally, China and Russia could have preferred no change in US space security strategy so as to maintain the potency and leverage of their space stalkers. However, once the foundational proposal rendered space stalkers ineffective, China and Russia could decide it would be better to join the proposed treaty. In sum, the foundational proposal deters and defends against space stalkers that cannot be banned from space in the emerging era of unmanned, close proximity operations.

Additional HSAC Measures

Additional control measures can improve deterrence and defense against not only space stalkers but also many of the traditional and new threats. The United States and other countries need to consider and decide which ones should be added to the foundational or core proposal. Control measures described below start with those that are relatively easy then progress to those far more difficult to implement but which could control space weapons far more effectively and affordably.

Facilitating the Monitoring of ADR and OOS Spacecraft

The following measures can make verification easier for any country that is concerned about an adversary’s ADR and OOS spacecraft being repurposed temporarily or permanently as space stalkers. First, each of these spacecraft, as well as its technical and performance description relevant to ascertaining potential ASAT capability, should be submitted to the secretary-general for inclusion in the United Nations Register, as

over 92 percent of all prior satellites have been.⁴⁸ However, this control measure should be made more acceptable to some countries by not allowing it to be used to reveal capabilities such as sensor resolution that are proprietary and/or military sensitive but not critical for determining a satellite's potential ASAT capability. Since the maintenance of the Register had been delegated to the United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs (UNOOSA), these ADR and OOS data can be managed by the same office as well. Second, each ADR or OOS spacecraft should be required to make its location and orbital track known to the public and the spacecraft should be easily detectable 24/7 by broadcasting its position. Third, the service provider or owner will preannounce to the public the itinerary of any repositioning well before the journey starts so any country can prepare for defense accordingly, should the precaution be necessary. These measures to facilitate monitoring are consistent with, but go beyond, Guideline 6, "Enhance the Practice of Registering Space Objects," in "Guidelines agreed by the United Nations Working Group on the Long-term Sustainability of Outer Space Activities (UNWG Guidelines)" to "be used as the basis for producing the next official version of the guidelines for the long-term sustainability of outer space activities."⁴⁹

Perhaps some countries and spacecraft owners prefer to keep some information such as a spacecraft's new destination private. One option is to exempt a pre-agreed number of ADR and OOS spacecraft from preannouncement and even registration. However, there seems little justification for any exemption as an ADR mission is for common good and should be public knowledge. As to OOS spacecraft, even if one wanted to keep the maintenance and repair record of a satellite, especially a military one, confidential, one could still preannounce the OOS spacecraft's new destination but mask the record by adding some unnecessary visits to the satellite being serviced.

Prohibiting Test of Simultaneous Unmanned Proximity Operations

On-orbit testing and demonstration are required for the deployment and upgrades of proximity operations including robotics. However, there is little need over the next decade to test or perform multiple peaceful ADR or OOS missions simultaneously. Yet, such simultaneous activities would greatly facilitate these spacecraft being repurposed for simultaneous space stalking that any space arms control for the emerging era

would need to prevent. Should hybrid space arms control become a treaty and remain in place for several years, this testing prohibition can be relaxed to allow simultaneous ADR or OOS missions.

Prohibiting Ground-Launched Ballistic-Missile ASAT Tests

As discussed, the United States stated, “The Treaty [PPWT] does not address the most pressing, existing threat to outer space systems: terrestrially-based anti-satellite weapon systems.”⁵⁰ Two possible control measures exist. First, countries may consider banning further ground-launched (i.e. terrestrially based) ballistic-missile ASAT tests. Since testing in space is observable and verifiable, the test ban can result in slower development or upgrade of such ASATs. But, since the United States withdrew from the 1972 Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty on 13 June 2002, this control measure would also affect the testing of ground-launched ballistic-missile defense systems. One compromise is to take advantage of the fact that the maximum apogee altitude is around 1,300 km for a non-lofted ICBM with a range of about 10,000 km.⁵¹ The apogee actually is lower for ranges greater than 10,000 km.⁵² Thus, a control measure can prohibit all ballistic missile intercept tests against both real or virtual targets, whether for ASAT or any other purpose such as missile defense, above 2,000 km (the upper limit of LEOs).⁵³ This prohibition would reduce the ground-launched, ballistic-missile ASAT threat to medium Earth orbit (MEO) and GEO satellites yet would not prevent tests of ground-launched ballistic-missile defense system against ballistic missiles of any range.

Second, even if countries decide to remain silent about banning all ground-launched, ballistic-missile ASAT tests as in the Prevention Treaty, they can still consider banning simultaneous tests for the same reasons as the above measure for banning test of simultaneous proximity operations. However, countries that want to preserve the option for simultaneous ground-launched ballistic-missile defense intercept tests would have to identify some observables to distinguish ASAT flight-test profiles from those of ballistic-missile defense intercept.

Prelaunch Inspections Required for All Space Launches

This measure calls for a series of inspections before the launch into orbit of any spacecraft from any member country. Clearly, delaying the adoption of a measure, such as prelaunch inspections, would require

grandfathering all space systems already in orbit and, thus, degrade the effectiveness of the measure. These inspections of every spacecraft are in addition to providing to the United Nations Register its registration and technical and performance specifications. All these data together are designed to discern, once any spacecraft is in orbit, its technical capability including convertibility to perform ASAT missions such as close-in attacks (e.g. space stalking) or attacks from far away. Before the United States proposes such a drastic but highly useful measure, it needs to carefully consider the benefits and costs to the United States as well as to other countries, especially China and Russia. Overly intrusive inspections could delay a launch, add costs, and, most critically, reveal trade secrets and military capability. On the other hand, without inspections, treaty members would have far less assurance that their satellites would not be attacked or would be protected.

During the early period of implementing this measure, the inspection team will include, but not be limited to, space experts from China, the United States, Russia, the European Union, and other major spacefaring nations. Their participation is needed to ensure that other countries' space systems would not have a potential ASAT capability that a given expert's country cannot deter or defend against. As the inspection procedure becomes objective and reliable in uncovering potential ASAT capability, trust among countries might eventually permit the inspection duty to be taken over by a third-party team under the auspices of the United Nations.

The number of spacecraft with exemptions from registration and/or specification can be negotiated. However, the number can be small or even zero especially when countries are willing to trade the sacrifice of some military expedience with the tremendous benefits of space arms control.

Article II of the Convention on Registration of Objects Launched into Outer Space stated that "when a space object is launched into earth orbit or beyond, the launching State shall register the space object by means of an entry in an appropriate registry which it shall maintain."⁵⁴ While Article II intends to make transparent what objects are in space, prelaunch inspections further this goal.

Acceptable and Effective Prelaunch Inspections

The foundational proposal by itself is a significant improvement over the status quo of no agreement. However, if prelaunch inspections are

added to the foundational proposal, comprehensive space arms control on a wide variety of space weapons would become possible or far more effective. Discussed below are suggestions on how inspections can be designed to be acceptable to the international community and effective in maintaining a peaceful space environment.

First, business practices—particularly regarding exports—provide lessons learned on how to inspect space systems without exposing essential trade secrets. Military systems, which contain many proprietary and highly sensitive hardware and software, are exported to foreign entities including potential adversaries. The recipients can take their time to repeatedly open up, inspect, test, and reverse-engineer their acquired systems to learn about trade-secrets. Yet, the United States and others are capable of protecting these secrets and comfortable in exporting them. If countries can do so on these exported sensitive systems, they should be able to do the far easier job of protecting the secrets through only prelaunch inspections, which are far more time constrained and far less intrusive.

Second, gathering even general information through prelaunch inspections could adequately specify the designed or retasked ASAT capability of a space system. Take ADR or OOS spacecraft as an example. Knowing the type, number and power of thrusters; the type and dimensions of the solar panel; the dry mass of the spacecraft; and the amount of propellant could be adequate for assessing the maneuverability and speed capability of unmanned rendezvous proximity operations for ASAT. The availability of a robotic arm also shows the spacecraft's potential ASAT capability. Again, as for ADR and OOS spacecraft, the intent of both specifying technical and performance information during registration and the data obtained through prelaunch inspections on every space launch should exclusively focus on determining the potential ASAT capability, should the space system be retasked to do so. This focus should lessen the danger of revealing other sensitive information for non-ASAT purposes.

Third, prelaunch inspections can be designed so the revealed information does not lessen a country's capability or offer much help to adversaries. For example, one may be concerned that such inspections could degrade the benefits of using a potentially militarily sensitive reconnaissance, surveillance, or intelligence satellite such as a LEO imaging satellite or US Geosynchronous Space Situation Awareness Program satellite. A country may want to sneak in for a picture or close look of

a ground or space target in its unalerted and unconcealed state. However, prelaunch inspections would not reduce the satellite's ability to surprise, because inspection data offer little help to the targeted country in knowing whether the satellite is at a suitable location for such a peek. For the targeted country to prevent a surprise look, it would have to rely on direct observation of the location of the reconnaissance satellite, and prelaunch inspection data would be of little help.

Fourth, as discussed before, 14,000 to 16,000 small satellites are expected to be launched into LEOs over the next decade. They will add a significant burden to space tracking, because they are both numerous and small. Just like the control measure to facilitate the monitoring of the ADR and OOS spacecraft discussed above, these small satellites should have their locations as well as their repositioning plans known to the public and be easily detectable 24/7. Also, since they have no peaceful reason to be placed at or travel to GEOs or even high MEOs, they should stay at LEOs and low MEOs only. Without these requirements or restrictions, they could serve as numerous and hard-to-track space stalkers as well, making the defense against stalking more difficult. These measures can be used as "design solutions that increase the trackability of small-size space objects and all other space objects that are difficult to track" as described in Guideline 30 of the UNWG Guidelines.⁵⁵

Fifth, there have been reports of stealth spacecraft such as *Misty*, which are supposed to be difficult to detect.⁵⁶ Should such spacecraft exist and be used for ASAT, they would make satellite defense far more difficult. Countries should consider whether to ban them outright. The risks of having stealth satellites may outweigh the benefits. Again, prelaunch inspections can prevent them from being placed into space and lurking for attacks.

Sixth, in the emerging era of proximity operations, space weapons cannot be banned. As space weapons will always be present in space, it would be foolish to ban the use of space weapons for defensive purposes.

Seventh, by seeing the interior of a spacecraft, one can inspect whether anything is hiding inside that could be a potential ASAT. It should be noted that the most important purpose of prelaunch inspections is to ensure there is no long-range ASAT capability hiding in the spacecraft, because any short-range ASAT including space stalker can be adequately handled by the foundational proposal. The subsection below further

explains that banning space-based long-range ASATs can pave the way for a truly comprehensive and effective space arms control.

Ultimate Space Arms Control

Incorporating the foundational proposal and all of the above control measures that are compatible could be the basis of the ultimate space arms control treaty that the United Nations has been seeking since the Outer Space Treaty entered into force in 1967. The foundational proposal should be the core of any ultimate space arms control treaty. In addition to these two actions, space weapons should be arrayed into six categories to help manage them:

1. Space-based less-than-10km-range ASAT weapons. The final range demarcation is to be determined by DOD and the international community.
2. Space-based less-than-10km-range defensive weapons
3. Space-based 10km-or-more-range ASAT weapons
4. Space-based 10km-or-more-range defensive weapons
5. Ground-launch ASAT weapons
6. Space-based weapons against terrestrial targets

Since spacecraft such as those for ADR or OOS or even garden-variety satellites can be potential weapons, they either would be controlled as if they were weapons or could not be converted into weapons. In other words, the control measures for each weapon category should cover both weapons and potential weapons alike or prelaunched inspections should ensure the inconvertibility into weapons.

All category 1 space-based less-than-10km-range ASAT weapons and ASAT-capable spacecraft such as those for ADR and OOS will be controlled by prohibiting them from tailgating another country's satellites beyond a pre-agreed innocuous number.

Once weapons and potential weapons of the first category are present, it is far better to allow weapons of the second category for defense, because using "guns" to defend against "guns" in space is far more effective than using no "gun" to defend against "guns" especially in the proximity-operation era. On the other hand, since weapons and potential weapons of the first two categories cannot be observably distinguished from one

another, we should consider it a treaty violation if these defensive weapons and potential weapons are too close to more than the threshold number of an adversary's satellites. Also, whenever possible, defensive weapons that can produce reversible or soft kill are the first choice, while defensive weapons that result in hard kill but with little enduring space debris are the second choice.⁵⁷ For the latter, a defensive weapon with a robotic arm can disable a space stalker with little debris.

Space weapons of the third and fourth categories are banned outright. Prelaunch inspections are needed to ascertain their range or potential range and prevent such weapons and potential weapons from being launched into orbit. The foundational proposal works well when these long-range weapons and potential weapons are absent in space, because short-range space-based weapons can be kept from reaching satellites even when the satellite population is large. In contrast, if long-range space-based weapons were not banned, they could attack satellites far away. Then, the defensive weapons would be forced to be long-range as well. Alternatively, the number of short-range defensive weapons around each critical satellite would have to be greatly increased to counter the threat of multiple space-based long-range ASAT weapons because, even if they are far away from the target satellite, they can still quickly concentrate their attacks on the same target to overwhelm the defense. Longer range and/or increased numbers of weapons are major causes of a space arms race that should be prevented for more efficient space arms control.

Space weapons of the fifth category cannot be banned because the banning cannot be monitored. However, as discussed earlier, the testing of ground-launch ASAT weapons can be banned or restricted to LEOs only.

If countries agree to ban space weapons of the sixth category, prelaunch inspections will prevent them from being launched in orbit. But, if countries wanted to allow, a space-based missile defense system, some specific give-and-take would have to be worked out. For example, the system can be restricted to being located only in LEO. The range of the defensive missile can only be long enough to intercept incoming ballistic missiles but short enough to be unable to attack MEO and GEO satellites. It may even be possible to structurally fix the sensor, the firing mechanism, and the interceptor to only look and shoot downward and thus render the system incapable of attacking any satellite far above the system's altitude. The prelaunch inspections would have to be designed

to ensure that the system cannot be used or reconfigured in space to hit any satellite that the system has been designed and committed not to hit.

Finally, it would make satellite defense easier if the numbers of rendezvous proximity operation–capable spacecraft such as those for ADR or OOS are limited. Many of them can be controlled and managed by a United Nations organization so as to prevent any country from retasking its spacecraft controlled by a neutral independent party for space stalking or other offensive purposes.

Conclusion

The 50th anniversary of the first United Nations Conference on the Exploration and Peaceful Uses of Outer Space in 2018 is a time to celebrate the establishment of the Outer Space Treaty and many other accomplishments, which guide the civil and commercial activities in providing peaceful benefits of space. It is also time for reflection on how we have failed to arrive at a treaty to control space weapons and the space arms race to ensure peace in space in spite of countless effort over the last 50 years. Space is irreversibly entering into an era of unmanned, rendezvous proximity operations, in which space weapons are inevitable and space will become weaponized. The world needs to face this reality. Fortunately, while space weapons cannot all be banned, they can still be effectively controlled. A foundational space arms control treaty would be better than the status quo of no space arms control or continuing the impossible tradition of banning weapons of any kind in outer space.

A core space arms control proposal that deals with space stalkers can be negotiated and established by itself. It can also be used as the core of a more comprehensive hybrid space arms control proposal as only some space weapons are banned outright while others are prohibited from being too close to an adversary's satellites. A comprehensive set of control measures can be added to the core proposal from the start or gradually over time after the core treaty is first established. These added measures will allow countries to better deter and defend against not only traditional threats and space stalkers but also emerging space threats. Both the foundational proposal and the additional measures aim to provide effective space arms control and are reasonable for adoption by countries. All suggested measures are verifiable, recognize the right of self-defense as the last resort after treaty violation, and most importantly, can lead to peace in space.

In the worst-case scenario where no space arms control comes out of this hybrid approach, the United States would still have acted in good faith for pursuing an international space arms control treaty. Consequently, the world would have more understanding and support toward the United States as it had no choice but to switch to unilateral space arms control measures to ensure space security and stability.

Space arms control permits the continued benefits from peaceful space activities yet prevents the horror of war in space. While the emerging era of proximity operations will be upon us in the early 2020s, space arms control is still within reach, provided countries are open to ideas new and old and are willing to promptly deliberate, negotiate, and compromise for the benefit of humankind. **SSQ**

Notes

1. United Nations (UN) Office for Outer Space Affairs (UNOOSA), “Fifty Years since the First United Nations Conference on the Exploration and Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (1968–2018): UNISPACE+50,” accessed 2 September 2017, <http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/unispaceplus50/>.

2. The treaties commonly referred to as the “five United Nations treaties on outer space” are the Outer Space Treaty, the Rescue Agreement, the Liability Convention, the Registration Convention, and the Moon Agreement. While the Outer Space Treaty includes a ban of weapons of mass destruction in outer space, the rest of this treaty and the other four treaties have little to do with controlling space weapons. UNOOSA, “Space Law Treaties and Principles,” accessed 9 February 2018, <http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/spacelaw/treaties.html>.

3. In this article, “spacecraft” and “satellite” are the same and used interchangeably.

4. Brian G. Chow, “Stalkers in Space: Defeating the Threat,” *Strategic Studies Quarterly* 11, no. 2 (Summer 2017), 82–116, http://www.airuniversity.af.mil/Portals/10/SSQ/documents/Volume-11_Issue-2/Chow.pdf.

5. UNOOSA, “Space Debris Mitigation Guidelines of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space,” 2010, iii–iv, http://www.unoosa.org/pdf/publications/st_space_49E.pdf.

6. Donald J. Kessler and Burton G. Cour-Palais, “Collision Frequency of Artificial Satellites: The Creation of a Debris Belt,” *Journal of Geophysical Research* 83, no. A6 (1 June 1978): 2637–2646, <http://webpages.charter.net/dkessler/files/Collision%20Frequency.pdf>.

7. J.-C. Liou, “A Parametric Study of Using Active Debris Removal for LEO Environment Remediation,” NASA Johnson Space Center, 2010, 4, <https://ntrs.nasa.gov/archive/nasa/casi.ntrs.nasa.gov/20100033207.pdf>.

8. Nicholas L. Johnson, “Preserving the Near-Earth Space Environment with Green Engineering and Operations,” NASA Green Engineering Masters Forum, 30 September–1 October 2009, 31, <https://ntrs.nasa.gov/archive/nasa/casi.ntrs.nasa.gov/20090032041.pdf>.

9. “Active Debris Removal,” European Space Agency, accessed 3 September 2017, http://www.esa.int/Our_Activities/Operations/Space_Debris/Active_debris_removal.

10. UNOOSA, "Active Debris Removal—An Essential Mechanism for Ensuring the Safety and Sustainability of Outer Space," *A Report of the International Interdisciplinary Congress on Space Debris Remediation and On-Orbit Satellite Servicing*, 27 January 2012, http://www.unoosa.org/pdf/limited/c1/AC105_C1_2012_CRP16E.pdf.

11. The author tallied the planned small satellite launches from Boeing, WorldVu Satellites Ltd., SpaceX, Tilsit, and Kepler Communications by 2027. "Who Has Satellites? Then and Now," Union of Concerned Scientists, accessed 26 July 2017, <http://www.ucsusa.org/nuclear-weapons/space-weapons/satellite-database#.Wat9DYWcFZU>.

12. H. G. Lewis, Jonas Radtke, Alessandro Rossi, James Beck, Michael Oswald, Pamela Anderson, Benjamin Bastida Virgili, and Holger Krag, "Sensitivity of the Space Debris Environment to Large Constellations and Small Satellites," Proceedings: 7th European Conference on Space Debris, Darmstadt, Germany, 18–21 April 2017, <https://conference.sdo.esoc.esa.int/proceedings/list>.

13. "China's New Orbital Debris Clean-Up Satellite Raises Space Militarization Concerns," Spaceflight 101, 29 June 2016, <http://spaceflight101.com/long-march-7-maiden-launch/aolong-1-asat-concerns/>.

14. "Re-Entry: Aolong-1 Space Debris Removal Demonstrator," Spaceflight 101, 28 August 2016, <http://spaceflight101.com/re-entry-aolong-1-space-debris-removal-demonstrator/>.

15. "China's New Orbital Debris Clean-Up."

16. Jesse Emspak, "How Can Humans Clean Up Our Space Junk?" 30 December 2016, The Verge, <https://www.theverge.com/2016/12/30/14116918/space-junk-debris-cleanup-missions-esa-astro-scale-removedebris>; and Tereza Pultarova, "Launch of Space-Debris-Removal Experiment Delayed Amid Safety Reviews," *SpaceNews*, 26 May 2017, <http://spacenews.com/launch-of-space-debris-removal-experiment-delayed-due-to-safety-reviews/>.

17. "DARPA Select SSL as Commercial Partner for Revolutionary Goal of Servicing Satellites in GEO," DARPA, 9 February 2017, <https://www.darpa.mil/news-events/2017-02-09>.

18. UN Treaties and Principles on Outer Space, ST/SPACCE/61, UNOOSA, 2013, 4, http://www.unoosa.org/res/oosadoc/data/documents/2013/stspace/stspace61_0_html/st_space_61E.pdf.

19. Permanent Representative of the Russian Federation and the Permanent Representative of China to the Conference on Disarmament (hereafter Permanent Representatives), "Draft Treaty on the Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space, the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects," 12 June 2014, CD/1985, <https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G14/050/66/PDF/G1405066.pdf?OpenElement>.

20. Delegation of the United States of America to the Conference on Disarmament, The United States of America (hereafter Delegation of the US), "Analysis of the 2014 Russian-Chinese Draft Treaty on the Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space, the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects; Conference on Disarmament," CD/1998, 3 September 2014, 2, <https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G15/007/57/PDF/G1500757.pdf?OpenElement>.

21. Delegation of the US, 2. On the other hand, the United States signed the Biological Weapons Convention, which does not have a verification protocol, on 10 April 1972, the opening day for signature. But, it and other countries have tried hard to add an agreeable protocol in ensuing years, although without success. Also, it does not mean that the United States does not require verification from the start for all agreements, especially when such a protocol is feasible.

22. Permanent Representatives, "Follow-Up Comments by the Russian Federation and China on the Analysis Submitted by the United States of America of the Updated Russian-

China Draft PPWT,” CD/2042, 14 September 2015, <https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G15/208/38/PDF/G1520838.pdf?OpenElement>.

23. Permanent Representatives, “Follow-Up Comments,” 5.
24. Delegation of the US, “Analysis of the 2014 Russian-Chinese Draft Treaty,” 2.
25. Permanent Representatives, “Follow-Up Comments.”
26. Delegation of the US, “Analysis of the 2014 Russian-Chinese Draft Treaty,” 2.
27. Permanent Representatives, “Follow-Up Comments.”
28. Permanent Representatives, “Follow-Up Comments.”
29. Permanent Representatives, “Follow-Up Comments,” 3.
30. UN General Assembly, 70th session, Agenda Item 95(b), No First Placement of Weapons in Space, A/RES/70/27, 7 December 2015, <https://www.un.org/en/ga/70/resolutions.shtml>; and UN General Assembly Plenary, 70th session, 67th meeting, GA/11735, 7 December 2015, 4, <https://www.un.org/press/en/2015/ga11735.doc.htm>.
31. Matthew Bodner, “UN Adopts Russian Initiative Restricting Space Weapons,” *Defense News*, 9 December 2015, <https://www.defensenews.com/air/2015/12/09/un-adopts-russian-initiative-restricting-space-weapons/>.
32. “Disarmament Committee Approves Drafts on No First Placement of Arms in Outer Space Ban on New Types of Mass Destruction Weapons,” UN General Assembly, 30 October 2014, <https://www.un.org/press/en/2014/gadis3514.doc.htm>.
33. Chow, “Stalkers in Space.”
34. Permanent Representatives, “Draft Treaty.”
35. Chow, “Stalkers in Space,” 116n48.
36. Permanent Representatives, “Follow-Up Comments.”
37. Permanent Representatives, “Follow-Up Comments,” 5.
38. See the quotes of “possible with existing technologies and/or cooperative measures” and “to effectively verify an agreement banning space-based weapons” in Delegation of the US, “Analysis of the 2014 Russian-Chinese Draft Treaty,” 2.
39. Secretary of Defense and Director of National Intelligence, *National Security Space Strategy*, Unclassified Summary, January 2011, 10, 13, http://archive.defense.gov/home/features/2011/0111_nsss/docs/NationalSecuritySpaceStrategyUnclassifiedSummary_Jan2011.pdf.
40. Article 51 of the Charter of the UN, 3, accessed 20 August 2016, <http://www.un.org/en/sections/un-charter/chapter-vii/index.html>.
41. Anthony Clark Arend, “International Law and the Preemptive Use of Military Force,” *Washington Quarterly* 26, no. 2 (Spring 2003): 92, http://www.cfr.org/content/publications/attachments/highlight/03spring_arend.pdf.
42. Roberto Ago, *Addendum: Eighth Report on State Responsibility by Mr. Roberto Ago, Special Rapporteur—the Internationally Wrongful Act of the State, Source of International Responsibility (Part 1)*, extract from the *Yearbook of the International Law Commission*, 1980, vol. II(1), Document:-A/CN.4/318/Add.5-7, United Nations, 69, http://legal.un.org/ilc/documentation/english/a_cn4_318_add5_7.pdf.
43. The White House, *The National Security Strategy of the United States of America*, September 2002, 15, <http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/policy/national/nss-020920.pdf>.
44. Chow, “Stalkers in Space.”
45. Permanent Representatives, “Follow-Up Comments,” 3.
46. Permanent Representatives, “Draft Treaty.”
47. Permanent Representatives, “Follow-Up Comments,” 2.
48. UNOOSA, United Nations Register of Objects Launched into Outer Space, 14 August 2017, <http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/spaceobjectregister/index.html>.

49. UN Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space, "Guidelines for the Long-Term Sustainability of Outer Space Activities," A/AC.105/L.308, 15 February 2017, 17–18, http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/oesadoc/data/documents/2017/aac.105l/aac.105l.308_0.html.
50. Delegation of the US, "Analysis of the 2014 Russian-Chinese Draft Treaty," 2.
51. Deane N. Morris, *Charts for Determining the Characteristics of Ballistic Trajectories in a Vacuum*, RM-3752-PR (Santa Monica, CA: RAND, April 1964), 37, figure 27, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_memoranda/2008/RM3752.pdf.
52. Morris, *Charts*, 39.
53. While lofted flight will result in maximum apogee higher than 1,300 km, the control measure can choose to prohibit ballistic missile intercept test far higher than 2,000 km but still protect important MEO satellites such as satellite navigation systems from the United States, Russia, European Union, and China, which are located at altitudes of 19,100 km and above.
54. Convention on Registration of Objects Launched into Outer Space, UNOOSA, accessed 16 September 2017, <http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/spacelaw/treaties/registration-convention.html>.
55. UN Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space, "Guidelines," 32.
56. Jesus Diaz, "Misty Stealth Satellite Hides Perfectly While Watching You," Gizmodo, 2 March 2009, <https://gizmodo.com/5162837/misty-stealth-satellite-hides-perfectly-while-watching-you>.
57. Chow, "Stalkers in Space," 106.

Disclaimer

The views and opinions expressed or implied in SSQ are those of the authors and are not officially sanctioned by any agency or department of the US government. We encourage you to send comments to: strategicstudiesquarterly@us.af.mil